# **TOWN OF LEDYARD**



CONNECTICUT TOWN COUNCIL

# MINUTES LEDARD TOWN COUNCIL – REGULAR MEETING WEDNESDAY, JUNE 14, 2023; 7:00 PM HYBRID FORMAT VIDEO CONFERENCE VIA ZOOM

I. CALL TO ORDER – Chairman Dombrowski called the meeting to order at 7:06 p.m. at the Council Chambers, Town Hall Annex Building.

Chairman Dombrowski welcomed all to the Hybrid Meeting. He stated for the members of the Town Council and the Public who were participating via video conference that the remote meeting information was available on the Agenda that was posted on the Town's Website – Granicus-Legistar Meeting Portal.

Chairman Dombrowski apologized for the late start of tonight's meeting noting that the Town Council had a special meeting prior to this one that ran a few minutes over.

#### II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

#### III. ROLL CALL -

Attendee Name	Title	Status	Location
Kevin Dombrowski	Town Councilor	Present	In-Person
Andra Ingalls	Town Councilor	Present	In-Person
Whit Irwin	Town Councilor	Excused	
John Marshall	Town Councilor	Excused	
Mary McGrattan	Town Councilor	Present	In-Person
Gary Paul	Town Councilor	Present	In-Person
S. Naomi Rodriguez	Town Councilor	Present	In-Person
Timothy Ryan	Town Councilor	Present	Remote
William Saums	Town Councilor	Present	In-Person

- IV. INFORMATIONAL ITEMS/PRESENTATIONS None.
- V. RESIDENTS AND PROPERTY OWNERS None.
- IV. COMMITTEE COMMISSION AND BOARD REPORTS None.
- VI. COMMENTS OF TOWN COUNCILORS

Councilor Paul began his comments by wishing all a Happy Flag Day! He continued by stating the Yale-Harvard Regatta Day Festival held on Saturday, June 10, 2023 in Gales Ferry was awesome. He stated that he set-up a large screen inside the Pavilion to show the Race to folks who did not want to go down to the Thames River to see the Race. He stated the weather was terrific and it was a great community event, noting that the crowd was cheering throughout the Races. He thanked Economic Development Commissioner Jessica Buhle, Charlene Johnson from Sweet Hill Farm, the Ledyard Lions, the Ledyard Police Department and both the Gales Ferry and Ledyard Center Fire Departments and all those who participated and came out to support the event. He stated he could not wait to next year!

Councilor Rodriguez acknowledged that June was Pride Month; and she stated that she hoped someday everyone would feel comfortable to live their truth openly; and celebrate the freedom to be themselves without hate, judgement, or ridicule, and may their loved ones accept them for who they are. She stated to quote Connecticut State Treasurer Eric Russell "Pride is a reminder that progress does not happen by accident. It's been earned through generations of struggle and sacrifice. And it's not inevitable, the work doesn't end".

Councilor Rodriguez continued by noting, as Councilor Paul stated, today was Flag Day and she thanked all those who have served, sacrificed for our flag, and our freedom.

Councilor Ryan stated that he would like to echo Councilor Paul's comments on Flag Day and regarding the June 10, 2023 Yale-Harvard Regatta Festival. He stated he went to the Regatta with his kids noting that it was a great time, and the weather was great too. He went on to state that he was sad that the Farmers Market was cancelled this afternoon because of the storm that came thru late this afternoon. He stated he was looking forward to next week's Farmers' Market.

Councilor Ryan continued by noting on tonight's Consent Calendar the Town Council would be voting "to transfer non-refundable over payments to the General Fund". He stated during the Finance Committee's June 7, 2023 they discussed State Statute 12-129 which stated: "....over payments that were over three-years old cannot be refunded and over payments under \$5.00 may not be refunded", which he understood. However, he stated after the Finance Committee meeting he received a telephone call from a resident who was on the Non-Refundable List, and was dismayed that their overpayment was not being refunded noting that their overpayment was between \$100 - \$150 over a two-year period. He stated in speaking with Tax Collector Kathy Demicis, who was very helpful and informative, that she explained that the Tax Collector's Office sends letters to the party who paid the taxes to notify them that the taxes were overpaid. However, he stated for people who have their taxes escrowed thru their mortgage lender that the lender then employs a servicing company that pays the property taxes. He stated in this particular case the servicing company was sent two letters, but that neither of the letters made it to the resident to inform them that there had been an overpayment of taxes. He stated that he directed the resident to the website where they could see the history of the taxes paid and he suggested that they contact the mortgage lender. However, he stated he did not think that residents should have to do that. He stated in speaking with Tax Collector Kathy Demicis he asked whether her Office could also send a copy of the overpayment letter to the property owner, in addition to the servicing company. He stated Ms. Demicis explained that sending a copy of the overpayment letter to the property owner was not a satisfactory solution because the person living at the property may not actually be the property owner. He stated although he did not have a recommendation on how this type of situation could be resolved, that he wanted to make the Town Council aware of what was happening with the overpayment of taxes.

Councilor Rodriguez noted the Non-Refundable Tax Overpayments List that was provided to the Finance Committee was for overpayments that were three years old. Therefore, she questioned whether the Non-Refundable Tax Overpayments List could be provided every year and include the most current year. Chairman Dombrowski stated the Town Council reviewed the Non-Refundable Tax Overpayments List on an annual basis. He explained the keeping the Non-Refundable Tax Overpayments List up-to-date to the current year was the Tax Collectors responsibility not the Town Council's responsibility.

Mayor Allyn, III, stated the Tax Collector does keep the Non-Refundable Tax Overpayments List updated to the current year.

Chairman Dombrowski commented on the particular case Councilor Ryan mentioned this evening, and he questioned if the servicing company was making the tax payment how did the double payment of taxes occur. He stated if the servicing company made the double tax payment and if the double payment was taken out of the escrowed account, that it should have picked-up by the mortgage company in the arrears of the escrow account. He also questioned whether the overpayment that was being discussed this evening occurred in 2018 when there was a mil rate change and a supplemental tax bill went out, noting that everyone received an additional billed amount mid-term during that year. He stated if this was the case the tax bill could have been paid twice, once by the servicing company and once by the property owner. Councilor Ryan stated that the resident was a property owner in 2018 when the supplemental tax bill was issued. However, he stated that he reviewed the resident's tax records on-line, and that the \$100 - \$150 overpayment was not related to the payment of the 2018 supplemental tax bill. He stated the \$100 - \$150 was a combined overpayment that occurred over a two-year period. He stated although it was not a significant amount that it was the principle. Councilor Saums stated some of the tax overpayments were significant noting that there were some that were \$2,000. He stated the property owners should contact their lender/escrow company. Councilor Ryan noted

Councilor Saums' comment and he stated that he suggested the resident contact their escrow company.

Councilor Ryan continued to note in speaking with Tax Collector Kathy Demicis that the state statute does not require the town to notify when an overpayment was made, but that it has been the town's practice to do so. He stated he thought it was great that the Tax Collector's Office notifies when an overpayment has been made and he suggested the Town make this practice a Town Policy. He concluded his comments by stating that his guidance to the resident was to contact their bank, who they had been with for many years, to try to resolve the matter.

Chairman Dombrowski thanked Councilor Ryan for his comments, noting that this was the first time they had heard of such a situation, and appreciated his insight.

Councilor Ingalls stated at the Finance Committee's June 7, 2023 meeting they learned that the Permanent Municipal Building Committee (PNBC) was not holding their meetings in a Hybrid Format and that they were not recording their meetings. She stated that she has made Chairman Dombrowski aware of this, noting that he would be picking up the baton. Councilor Saums stated when the Finance Committee discussed their concern that the PMBC was not holding Hybrid meetings or recording the meetings, noting that they meet at the Board of Education Central Office, that Superintendent of Schools Jason Hartling, who was in attendance, stated that there was equipment in the room for recording. Councilor Saums noted that anyone could record a Zoom Meeting using their laptop. Chairman Dombrowski stated that he would send PMBC Chairman Gary Schneider a letter regarding the matter, and that he planned to attend one of their meetings. He stated he found this disconcerting noting that the PMBC was responsible for overseeing and spending significant amounts of tax dollars, and because one of the PMBC Members continues to send the Town Council emails regarding transparency and other issues about access to minutes, noting that the PMBC was one of the least transparent Committees.

#### VII. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF PRIOR MEETING MINUTES

MOTION to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes of May 24, 2023 Moved by Councilor Rodriguez, seconded by Councilor McGrattan

VOTE:

7– 0 Approved and so declared

#### IX. COMMUNICATIONS

Chairman Dombrowski stated a Communications List has been provided. He noted the referrals listed.

### **COMMUNICATIONS LISTING FOR JUNE 14, 2023**

#### INCOMING CORRESPONDENCE

- 1. Senior Citizens ltr dated 5/25/2023 re: Recommendations to serve on Combined Parks, Recreation, & Senior Citizens Commission
- 2. Parks & Recreation email dated 5/25/2023 re: Recommendations to serve on Combined Parks, Recreation, & Senior Citizens Commission
- 3. Ms. Boyd Appointment Application dated: 5/25/2023 re: Housing Authority
- 4. Ms. Ribe Appointment Application email dated 6/12/2023 re: Committee to Transform Budget Process
- 5. Board of Education ltr dated 6/6/2023 re: ASTE 2023 Supplemental Spending Request
- 6. Ledyard Prevention Coalition ltr dated 5/30/2023 re: Proposal for National Opioid Settlement Funding
- 7. Ledyard Youth Services email dated 6/5/2023 re: Proposal for National Opioid Settlement Funding
- 8. DTC email dated 6/14/2023 re: Nominations Committee to Transform Budget Process

#### **OUT GOING CORRESPONDENCE**

- 1. Admin Asst ltr to Mayor dated 05/25/2023 re: Action ltr. Town Council Regular Meeting of May 24, 2023.
- 2. LTC ltr to Crocker dated 5/25/2023 re: Reappointed to Housing Authority
- 3. LTC ltr to CliftonLarsonAllen LLP dated 5/24/2023 re: Appointed Auditor Annual

- 4. Audit Report Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 2023
- 5. Ingalls/Dombrowski email thread dated 6/14/2023 re: Hybrid Meetings- Recording Meetings Permanent Municipal Building Committee (PMBC) Policy #2022-03-22-01

#### NOTICE OF AGENDAS

- 1. Housing Authority Agenda 6/5/2023
- 2. Permanent Municipal Building Cmt Agenda 6/5/2023
- 3. Economic Development Commission Agenda 6/6/2023
- 4. Inland Wetland & Water Courses Commission Agenda 6/5/2023
- 5. Beautification Committee Agenda 6/6/2023
- 6. Farmers Market Committee Agenda 6/8/2023 Cancelled
- 7. Conservation Commission Agenda 6/13/2023
- 8. Cemetery Committee Agenda 6/13/2023
- 9. Planning & Zoning Agenda 6/8/2023
- 10. Finance Cmt Agenda 6/7/3/2023
- 11. LUPPW Cmt Agenda 6/5/2023
- 12. Admin Cmt Agenda 6/14/10/2023
- 13. Town Council Sp. Executive Session Agenda 6/14/10/2023
- 14. Town Council Agenda 6/14/2023

#### **MINUTES**

- 1. Housing Authority Agenda 5/1/2023
- 2. Permanent Municipal Building Cmt Agenda 5/1/2023
- 3. Economic Development Commission Agenda 5/2/2023
- 6. Inland Wetland & Water Courses Commission Agenda 5/2/2023
- 7. Farmers Market Committee Agenda 5/3/2023
- 8. Conservation Commission Agenda 5/9/2023
- 9. Planning & Zoning Agenda 5/11/2023
- 10. Finance Cmt Agenda 5/3/2023
- 11. LUPPW Cmt Agenda 5/1/2023
- 12. Admin Cmt Agenda 5/10/2023
- 13. Town Council Agenda 5/10/2023

### **REFERRALS**

# Administration Committee

- 1. Ms. Boyd Appointment Application dated: 5/25/2023 re: Housing Authority
- 2. Ms. Ribe Appointment Application email dated 6/12/2023 re: Committee to Transform Budget Process
- 3. DTC email dated 6/14/2023 re: Nominations Committee to Transform Budget Process

#### X. COUNCIL SUB COMMITTEE, LIAISON REPORTS

#### Administration Committee

Councilor Ingalls stated the Administration Committee met earlier this evening and addressed the following: (1) Job Description Updates for the Library; and (2) Appointment for the newly Combined Parks, Recreation, and Senior Citizens Commission. She noted these items would be included on the Town Council's June 28, 2023 Agenda. She also announced that the Administration Committee would hold a Special Meeting on June 28, 2023 at 6:00 p.m. to address appointments to the Budget Transformation Committee. She stated that she would entertain renaming the Committee to avoid misleading anyone about the work that has been assigned to the Committee. She concluded by noting that this was a short-term (4 month) initiative noting that their Final Report was due to the Town Council on October 27, 2023.

#### Community Relations Committee

Councilor Paul stated the Community Relations Committee has not met since the last Town Council meeting. He noted their next meeting was scheduled for June 21, 2023 at 6:30 p.m.

#### Finance Committee

Councilor Saums stated the Finance Committee met on June 7, 2023 and he noted in addition to the items on tonight's Agenda that the Committee also discussed the following: (1) Fiscal Year 2023/2024 State Revenues – Councilor Saums noted that Finance Director

Matthew Bonin reported that State revenue to Ledyard were expected to be about \$275,000 higher than projected, however, Mr. Bonin recommended the Committee not change the proposed 34.56 Mil Rate. Councilor Saums stated the notable revenues expected to come higher than budgeted were Education Cost Sharing (ECS); Payment In Lieu Of Taxes (PILOT); Motor Vehicle Reimbursements. The Committee discussed the increase in state revenues and agreed that past history has proven that state revenue received did not always total up to the amount budgeted by the State Legislature; (2) Board of Education Roof Projects - Owner's Representative Services for Select Capital Projects - Councilor Saums stated Finance Director Matthew Bonin reported that he attended the PMBC June 5, 2023 meeting to follow-up on the PMBC's Bid Waiver request pertaining to their selection of STV Construction Inc. (\$91,496). Councilor Saums explained the Finance Committee denied the bid waiver request at their April 5, 2023 meeting because the PMBC had not followed Due Process by negotiating with one company but not both companies that submitted bids in the first round, commenting that this practice could open the town up to liabilities and lawsuits. He noted that it was his understanding that there was some grousing by the PMBC regarding the Finance Committee's decision; however, he stated that his response to the PMBC was that the town has to follow the laws, policies and regulations of the town. Councilor Saums went on to state the PMBC rebid the work (LPS#23-01) and received the required three bids, noting that the PMBC selected STV Construction Inc., who were the low bid; (3) Hybrid Meetings & Recording - Councilor Saums the Permanent Municipal Building Committee (PMBC) was not recording their meetings; nor were their meetings being made available to the public for remote access (Hybrid Format). Councilor Saums stated the latter was a violation of the Town's Policy:#2022-03-23-01 "Policy And Guidelines For Remote Meeting Participation" that was adopted on March 23, 2022 which stated: ".....Town's appointed Committees/Commissions/Boards may conduct all of their in-person meetings in a Hybrid Format enabling both in-person and remote participation, providing the appropriate technology and equipment is available at the physical meeting location". He stated the Finance Committee was unanimous in their opinion that PMBC meetings should be hybrid meetings and due to the large dollar decisions made by the Committee, that the meetings should also be recorded. He stated there was no excuse for this lack of adherence to town policy; (4) Opioid Settlement Funding - Councilor Saums stated the Finance Committee discussed but took no action on the opioid settlement proposal from the Ledyard Prevention Coalition because no one from the Coalition was present to answer questions; (5) Public Act No. 21-58 "An Act Concerning Solid Waste Management" in accordance with "Resolution Regarding Revenues Received from Beverage Container Surcharges" adopted on June 8, 2022 (Nip Bottles) -Councilor Saums stated the Finance Committee discussed the use of the Solid Waste (nip) funding the town received quarterly from the State, and agreed to keep the item on the agenda until the fall, 2023. In the meantime, the Committee planned to come up with some proposals for spending the money for an organized volunteer collection program. He stated that Councilor Ingalls reported that the Ledyard Beautification Committee was excited to participate and to perhaps host the collection effort. Councilor Saums stated more would be forthcoming on this topic.

#### Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee

Councilor Paul stated the LUPPW Committee met on June 5, 2023 and he noted in addition to the one item they have on tonight's Agenda the Committee also continued their work to update the List of the Assignment of Administrative Control of Town-Owned or Town Leased Properties.

# Ledyard Housing Authority

Councilor McGrattan stated UConn Health would be presenting an eight-week Seminar on Health and Wellness at the Kings Corner Manor Senior Housing Facility in Gales Ferry. She stated the residents would be able to select the subjects they would like to talk about.

Councilor McGrattan continued by reporting that the improvement projects at the Kings Corner Manor Senior Housing Facility were moving along noting that they were working on the sidewalks this week.

#### **Ledyard Beautification Committee**

Councilor Ingalls stated the Beautification Committee was getting their feet under them, noting that they had a lot of new members. She stated that she spoke with Committee Chairman Jen Eastbourne about the possibility for the Committee to head up the organization of the Roadside Cleanup that would partner with non-profit organizations. She noted that the Finance Committee was working to

consider options to use the funding the town received from the Nip Bottle Surcharge (Public Act No. 21-58 "An Act Concerning Solid Waste Management" in accordance with "Resolution Regarding Revenues Received from Beverage Container Surcharges" adopted on June 8, 2022. (Nip Bottles) and to reward non-profits for helping with the initiative. She stated the Beautification Committee was willing to participate in the Roadside Cleanup project.

Councilor Rodriguez stated that she was aware of two residents who were interested in serving on the Beautification Committee and that she would forward their names to the Republican Nominating Committee Chairman Mike France to submit their appointment applications. She also noted that the Ledyard Garden Club donated \$100.00 to the Beautification Committee, which was very generous.

#### Water Pollution Control Authority

Councilor Saums stated that although the WPCA has not met since the last Town Council meeting that he wanted to report that the Smith & Loveless skid mounted pump station was up and running. He complemented the Mayor, Wastewater Supervisor Steve Banks and WPCA Chairman Ed Lynch for their work and oversight of the project.

#### XI. MAYOR'S REPORT

Mayor Allyn, III, stated he had a fantastic trip abroad, noting he met a lot of terrific people. He stated in speaking to people in England and Scotland that he found their countries were incredibility similar on many things.

Mayor Allyn reported on the following: (1) State Legislative Session – Mayor Allyn stated the Legislative Session was now closed and he noted the following: (a) Affordable Housing Bill (Fair Share Bill) - Mayor Allyn stated a watered-down version was approved, noting that \$250,000 was put aside to conduct a State-Wide Affordable Housing Needs Study. The 1-2 year Study would begin later this year; (b) Payment In Lieu of Taxes (PILOT) – Mayor Allyn stated \$19 million was added to the PILOT Program, noting that Ledyard would receive \$1,000,994 or \$75,894 more than the current year; (c) Early Voting – Mayor Allyn stated \$1.8 million was budgeted for Early Voting, noting Ledyard would receive \$10,500 for next year; (d) Body Camera and Dash Camera Grants - Mayor Allyn stated Grant Funding for Body Camera and Dash Cameras was extended thru Fiscal Year 2025; (e) Total State Revenue to Ledyard was \$334,706 more than projected with \$203,00 for the General Government and \$111,000 for the Board of Education Cost Sharing + 1% (ECS); (3) Wastewater Treatment Plan Skid Pump Station – Mayor Allyn stated as Councilor Saums reported, the Smith & Loveless skid mounted pump station was up and running. He complemented and thanked WPCA Chairman Ed Lynch Wastewater Supervisor Steve Banks for their work and oversight of the project. He stated the old 240-volt transformers were replaced with 208-volt transformers, which the new pumps required; (4) LED Signs (American Rescue Plan Act Funding) - Mayor Allyn stated he was continuing to work with the Connecticut Department of Transportation (DOT) to obtain a Lease to place the LED Sign in Ledyard Center. He stated anything in-front of the stonewalls in Ledyard Center would require a lease from the State. He stated the Lease was a one-time cost of \$500 for the administration cost. He stated the LED Sign would be placed in-front of the Town Green; (5) Road Work Projects - Mayor Allyn reported micro resurface work would begin tomorrow (June 15, 2023) on Long Cove Road and Whalehead Road. He stated there would be alternating traffic over the next week in the area.

# Questions to the Mayor -

Councilor Ingalls addressed the \$500.00 Connecticut Department of Transportation Lease for the location of the LED Sign in Ledyard Center and she questioned whether this was an annual fee. Mayor Allyn stated it was a one-time fee to pay for the administration of the lease, which could involve a survey and other expenses. He explained there was no charge to annually renew the lease.

Councilor McGrattan commented on the State-wide Affordable Housing Study (Fair Share Bill), noting that they could wallpaper the town with the number of studies that have been conducted on housing. She stated The New London Day Newspaper was currently doing a housing study. She questioned who was going to be on the State's Committee to conduct the Housing Study and whether the State was going to take into consideration all the housing studies that have already

been done. Mayor Allyn stated it remains to be seen as to who would be on the State's Housing Study Committee. He noted Councilor McGrattan was right, and he stated last year the Southeastern Connecticut Council of Governments (SCCOG) conducted a Housing Study of the twenty-one SCCOG Towns; and therefore, they questioned why the State would conduct a Housing Study in this area because a study was already done, and he commented that this happens far too often. Councilor McGrattan commented in conducting their study that the State would then come up with solutions that the towns would not like and object to. Mayor Allyn stated the Fair Share Bill included a lot of solutions the town's did not like. Chairman Dombrowski commented that they would not be able to conduct a State-Wide Housing Study for \$250,000, noting that it would cost the town \$30,000 just to conduct a study on the Route 12 Corridor. Therefore, he questioned how the State was going to be able conduct a study of Affordable Housing for 169 Municipalities. Mayor Allyn stated in the 11<sup>th</sup> hour of the Legislative Session they decided to put the Fair Share Bill aside and came up with the Study. He stated that he agreed with the Councilors' comments, stating \$250,000 was going to be about 10% of what the State would need to conduct an Affordable Housing Study for the entire state.

Mayor Allyn continued by noting he tracked a number of House Bills that could have been favorable for Ledyard, such as bringing the Pequot-Mohegan Fund Formulation up to level that it was originally designed for. However, he stated the Pequot-Mohegan Fund Formulation Bill along with number of other Bills did not make it through the State's Legislative process.

- XII. OLD BUSINESS None.
- XI. NEW BUSINESS

#### **CONSENT CALENDAR**

\*1. MOTION to transfer tax accounts in the amount of \$60,136.02 listed in the report dated May 31, 2023, to the "Suspense File".

In addition, authorize the transfer of non-refundable over payments in the amount of \$7,665.82 to the general fund listed in the report dated May 31, 2023.

\*2. MOTION to approve three tax refunds in the combined total amount of \$8,419.16 with each exceeding \$2,400.00 in accordance with tax collector departmental procedures.

David Carman & Heather Hanson
Joseph St. Germain Jr.
Patricia Mignault
\$2,438.42
\$2,653.86
\$3,326.88

Moved by Councilor Ingalls, seconded by Councilor McGrattan

VOTE: 7- 0 Approved and so declared

RESULT: APPROVED 7 - 0

MOVER: Andra Ingalls, Town Councilor SECONDER Mary McGrattan, Town Councilor

AYES: Dombrowski, Ingalls, McGrattan, Paul, Rodriguez, Ryan, Saums

EXCUSED: Irwin, Marshall

# Finance Committee

1. MOTION to appropriate and transfer \$201,239 from Account #10188210-59300 (Transferred Funds) to Account #2101402-49002 (CNR Transfers In);

In addition, appropriate \$201,239 to Account #21070101-58261 (BOE CNR Ag-Science);

And authorize the Board of Education to spend up to \$271,960 as outlined in the Board of Education Agricultural Science & Technology(ASTE) 2022/2023 request.

Ledyard Town Council – June 14, 2023 Page 7 of 16

# ASTE Grant 2022/2023 Request

Item	Description	Educational Value Students/Purpose	Vendor	Estimate
CVA I Training Materials	12 Veterinary Assistant Manuals	Provides each student with the appropriate resource to assist them with their Veterinary Assistant Certification	Texas Veterinary Medical Association	\$1 ,969.40
Aquaculture Cabinets	Cabinetry for Aquaculture Classroom	To replace the current aquaculture cabinets that are rotting and falling apart from the moisture. These are composite and rot resistant.	Wayne's Contact	\$55,000.00
Livestock Management Supplies	Blocking Stand and Show Rail	To provide additional livestock management skills to students for handling purposes	Sydell	\$2,500.00
Automatic Gate	Automatic gate	Provides a secure gate that is automatic using the badge system to replace the current gate between the Ag circle and heading to the back of AgSci	Wayne's Contact	\$15,000.00
Barn sill plate	Replace rotted sill on the back wall of the barn.	Maintain structural integrity of the barn structure for the safety of students.	Wayne's Contact	\$15,000.00
Small Animal Management Supplies	A variety Of small animal management supplies	Provides the small animals with enrichments and management items.	Amazon	\$1,367.00
Veterinary Medicine	Blood collection items	Provides animal science students with ample blood collection materials.	Patterson Veterinary	\$325.00
Chillers & Flow Switches	2 Chillers and 4 flow switches	Maintains the aquaculture tanks	Pentair Aquatic	\$6,200.00
Flotec Utility Pump	3 Utility Pumps	Maintains the aquaculture tanks	Farm Tek	\$2,900.00
Panels & Gates for Barn Stalls	Filled Gates: 12'x50	Provides for student safety while working in the barn as well as the ability to make the stalls a variety of sizes	Tractor Supply	\$4,500.00
Livestock Storage Feed Bins	10 lockable storage	Prevents rodents from getting into feed bins	State Line Tack	\$2,682.00
Livestock Waterers	Add four automatic waterers in the barn	We do not have automatic waterers in the barn and these would help for all four seasons. Same waterers as outside.	Drinking Post Waterer	\$2,296.00
Plumbing for Livestock Waterers	Plumbing to install the livestock waterers	This will allow the students to focus on developing skills during class rather than maintenance tasks such as tending to frozen water buckets to make sure the underground fittings are not plastic. We want Brass.	Wayne's quote	\$3,000.00
Livestock Feed Room	Rodent proof feed room in a section of a barn stall		Wayne's quote	\$11,000.00
Water Shut Off	Livestock water shut off	Allows the option to shutoff the water without needing to shut the whole system down.	Wayne's quote	\$1,000.00
Cab for Ag Truck	cab for F350	Cargo protection	Cap City	\$3,000.00
Window Screens	Window screen for classroom/lab space high up windows	Allow for proper ventilation without birds flying in the building	Wayne's quote	\$2,500.00
Washer & Dryer	Stacking washer & dryer	Current washer & dryer has reached its age limit.	Keith's Appliances	\$4,498.00
Barn Organization	Lockable storage cabinets, tool organizer	Allows for better barn organization	Amazon	\$2,000.00
Vertical Hydroponic System	HydroCycle Vertical NFT Lettuce & Herb System - 4" Pro 5' System and accessories	Provides additional Hydroponics and Aquaponics Systems for the Aquaponics Greenhouse as well as teaming with Hort. to increase vegetable and fruit production.	FarmTek	\$13,411.00

# ASTE Grant 2022/2023 Request

T	Democratica	Educational Value	¥7	Est	
Item	Description	Students/Purpose	Vendor	Estimate	
Plumbing supplies for Greenhouse	FW Webb supplies to link school source water to Aquaponics greenhouse.	Greenhouse has no source water. Plumbing from School to Aquaponics greenhouse is necessary.	FW Webb	\$2,000.00	
Greenhouse Supplies	Variety of supplies and items for Natural Resource Products & Biotechnology class	Provides additional Classroom experiences for Natural Resource students  Amazon		\$1,700.00	
Greenhouse Bench	Poly-Tex 6' Double Bench Display with Purlin, Rolling	Provides for more space to hold plants, equipment to maximize space for hanging baskets, new exhaust fan to help prevent heating of greenhouses to 120 degrees during the summer months.	Griffin	\$31,530.00	
Hydroponic System for Greenhouse	HydroCycle 8'Verdcal Aeroponic Hobby System and additional supplies	Hydroponic systems to start year round vegetables for a student run in school food pantry, grow lights to help with winter production, carts to help with movement and storage of soil and plans.	FarmTek	\$14,611.00	
Natural Resource Lab Kits	DNA Electrophoresis Labs. Classroom kits and supplies	Materials needed for new classes offered in 2023•24 School year (Natural Resource Products and Biotechnology).	Nasco	\$1,131.00	
Stainless Steel Table	Deluxe stainless steel worktable with bottom shelf 96 x 36" plus accessories	New stainless steel table and accessories for potting room, removes the old wooden Table prone to injuries.	Utline	\$1,753.00	
Installation of Lights to greenhouse	Electrical & mechanical installation	Insults the lights	Wayne's quote	\$1,000.00	
Aquarium Hoods & Accessories		Provides additional aquarium experiences for the student projects	Wet Pets Emporium	\$3,910.00	
Midmark (Mason Company) Space Saver Kennels AND Cat Runs or Cat Towers	Four 4'x4' Space Saver Kennels and two 36"x36"x72" Cat Towers	Kennels will provide the ability to separate dogs when they are not In the CR with and their space saving will allow us to convert Indoor space for other purposes when dogs are not present, the cat will provide secure housing when fostering cats, but also allow for appropriate square for program owned rabbits as exercise areas as well.	re not In e saving door then at will Midmark (formerly ten Mason Company) w for ten of In e saving Midmark (formerly ten Mason Company) w for ten of In e saving sa		
Cabinetry and Countertops in Veterinary Lab Space	Cabinetry and Countertops to setup mock veterinary exam and treatment areas	Will allow students to practice and apply authentic veterinary assisting and etching skills in a realistic setting. Will also allow for more secure storage of veterinary equipment such as autoclave, centrifuge, microscopes, syringes and needles, etc.	Wayne's quote from his vendor	\$16,400.00	
Cement Pad		Provides students with secured individualized outdoor area for training dogs during applicable classes	Wayne's quote from his vendor	\$5,400.00	
Agility Equipment	Professional grade agility equipment	Provides students with industry quality obstacles and equipment for training.	Max200	\$2,800.00	

ASTE Grant 2022/2023 Request					
Item Description		Educational Value Students/Purpose	Vendor	Estimate	
Various Companion Animal and Vet Science Supplies	Supplies to support student learning objectives in animal health, companion animal, behavior and training, veterinary science and animal disease courses.	iPads will be supportive of portfolio creation with apple pencils for student to more easily create their google site portfolios, they will also be helpful for video editing for numerous video project raised dog beds for kennel maintenance and training courses, fetal dopier for pregnancy checking small animals, portable vacuums for cleaning more easily Inside of new custom cages. cameras for adding to outdoor training and animal spaces.	Amazon	\$6,800.00	
Change locks for lab doors to classroom In small animal areas	changed so that	Employees for animal care on weekends and holidays.	Wayne's quote	sno.oo	
Canine Vet Trainer	Canine model for training students to do venipuncture, catheterization, bladder palpation, injections and lymph node palpation	Supports learning objectives in companion animal and vet sci courses as well as CVA skills and MxCC course objectives.	Reality Works	\$2,951.73	
TOTAL				\$271,960.13	

Moved by Councilor Ryan, seconded by Councilor Ingalls

Discussion: Councilor Saums explained the town receives funding specifically for the Vo-Ag Science Program. He noted for Fiscal Year 2022/2023 the town budgeted \$850,000 in the General Fund for Vo-Ag Science Funding (ASTE) Revenues. However, he stated the town received \$1,051,239 in funding; or \$201,239 more than the projected budgeted revenue. Therefore, he stated the Board of Education has requested authorization to use the additional funding received for Vo-Ag Capital Items that were needed. He stated the List of items for the Agricultural Science & Technology Education was extensive noting that it included some large purchases and some smaller items as well. He stated the Board of Education would solicit bids for the items that cost over \$15,000. He stated tonight's action was to approve the Board of Education's Agricultural Science & Technology (ASTE) spending plan as listed above and to authorize them to spend the additional \$201,239 of ASTE Funding; plus \$70,721 from their existing Ag-Science Capital Funding for a total expenditure of \$271,960.

VOTE:

7 - 0 Approved and so declared

RESULT: APPROVED 7 - 0

MOVER: Bill Saums, Town Councilor SECONDER Andra Ingalls, Town Councilor

AYES: Dombrowski, Ingalls, McGrattan, Paul, Rodriguez, Ryan, Saums

EXCUSED: Irwin, Marshall

2. MOTION to grant a bid waiver for CWPM, LLC for Bid No. 2023-08 (Oversized Bulky Waste Removal) due to lack of three bids, in accordance with Ordinance #200-001 (rev 1) "An Ordinance for Purchasing".

Moved by Councilor Saums, seconded by Councilor Ingalls

Discussion: Councilor Saums explained that the Town solicits bids for Bulky Waste Removal Services at the Transfer Station every two (2) years. He stated, as has been the case the last several times, the Town did not receive three or more bids. . He stated of the two proposals

received CWPM, LLC (formerly Sterling Superior Waste) was the low bidder versus Casella (formerly Willimantic Waster Paper Co., Inc. over the 2-year period. He stated CWPM was the currently their hauler and was the lower bid received, noting that cost was about a 16% increase over their current rate.

VOTE:

7 - 0 Approved and so declared

RESULT: APPROVED 7 - 0

MOVER: Bill Saums, Town Councilor SECONDER Andra Ingalls, Town Councilor

AYES: Dombrowski, Ingalls, McGrattan, Paul, Rodriguez, Ryan, Saums

EXCUSED: Irwin, Marshall

3. MOTION to authorize the Parks, Recreation, & Senior Citizens Director to overspend Senior Center General Fund 10130501-51800 (Van Driver Wages) in the amount not to exceed \$3,500 to cover cost thru June 30, 2023.

Moved by Councilor Saums, seconded by Councilor Ryan

Discussion: Councilor Saums explained that Parks, Recreation, & Senior Center Director Scott Johnson, Jr., was attending tonight's meeting remotely to answer questions. Councilors Saums stated that there has been an increased need for transportation for the senior citizens; and therefore, additional funding was needed to carry them to the end of this fiscal year (June 30, 2023).

Councilor Ryan stated that Mr. Johnson included the additional funding for these expenses in the upcoming Fiscal Year 2023/2024 Budget.

VOTE:

7 - 0 Approved and so declared

RESULT: APPROVED 7 - 0
MOVER: Bill Saums, Town Councilor
SECONDER Tim Ryan, Town Councilor

AYES: Dombrowski, Ingalls, McGrattan, Paul, Rodriguez, Ryan, Saums

EXCUSED: Irwin, Marshall

4. MOTION to authorize the Parks, Recreation, & Senior Citizens Director to overspend Parks & Rec General Fund 10160101-56220 (Electric) in the amount not to exceed \$5,200 to cover costs thru June 30, 2023.

Moved by Councilor Saums, seconded by Councilor Ingalls

Discussion: Councilor Saums stated the cost of electricity has increased, noting the rate increase that occurred in January, 2023 was not budgeted. Therefore, additional funding was needed to cover electricity expenses thru the end of the fiscal year (June 30, 2023).

VOTE:

7 - 0 Approved and so declared

RESULT: APPROVED 7 - 0

MOVER: Bill Saums, Town Councilor SECONDER Andra Ingalls, Town Councilor

AYES: Dombrowski, Ingalls, McGrattan, Paul, Rodriguez, Ryan, Saums

EXCUSED: Irwin, Marshall

- 5. MOTION to set a Hybrid (In-Person & Video Conference) Public Hearing date for June 28, 2023 at 6:30 p.m. to be held in the Council Chambers, 741 Colonel Ledyard Highway, to receive comments and recommendations regarding the following proposed project to be eligible for Neighborhood Assistance Act (NAA) tax credits:
  - Habitat for Humanity of Eastern Connecticut to support a full rehabilitation of a single-family split-level home located at 42 Laurel Leaf Drive, Gales Ferry, CT total cost \$143,752.08 with \$20,000 requested in accordance with Neighborhood Assistance Act (NAA) eligibility.

Moved by Councilor Saums, seconded by Councilor Ryan

Discussion: Councilor Saums explained the State Department of Revenue Services in

conjunction with large corporations developed the Neighborhood Assistance Act (NAA) which provided a tax credit to businesses that make donations to nonprofits for projects approved by their local governments. He stated the NAA was not a grant program, it was a "corporation donation" initiative in which corporations could partner with non-profit organizations to sponsor or make donations toward an approved project for which they would receive a tax credit.

Councilor Saums went on to explain that last year the town approved this Habitat for Humanity project to support a full rehabilitation of a single-family split-level home located at 42 Laurel Leaf Drive, Gales Ferry, for the Non-Profit Organization (Habitat for Humanity) to be eligible to apply for the Neighborhood Assistance Tax Credit Program. However, he stated because the timing was very close to the deadline, the project was not eligible for the application by the time all of the paperwork was completed. He stated the only cost to the town was to publish a Notice in the newspaper and hold a Public Hearing. He stated tonight's motion was to schedule the Public Hearing for June 28, 2023. He noted Ms. Bernadette Drennen, Habitat for Humanity Representative was present this evening remotely.

Ms. Bernadette Drennen, Habitat for Humanity Representative, thanked the Town Council for their support which would allow Habitat for Humanity to apply for the Neighborhood Assistance Act Program. She stated the work to the outside of the 42 Laurel Leaf Drive home has been completed. She stated the family that would be assigned to the home would be putting 200- 300 hours of sweat equity into the home.

VOTE: 7 - 0 Approved and so declared

RESULT: APPROVED 7 - 0

MOVER: Bill Saums, Town Councilor SECONDER Tim Ryan, Town Councilor

AYES: Dombrowski, Ingalls, McGrattan, Paul, Rodriguez, Ryan, Saums

EXCUSED: Irwin, Marshall

6. MOTION to approve the Standing Bid Waivers as follows: Vendors included in the Ledyard Standing Bid Waiver List for FY2023 Capital Region Purchasing Council Bids, State of Connecticut bids, other states' bids, and Federal Government bids.

# Town of Ledyard Fiscal Year 2023/2024 Standing Bid Waiver List

Department	Vendor	Description	Reason	On List in Prior Year	Contract Term Date
Town Clerk	New Vision and Adkins Printing	Land Record Indexing	The Town has a contract with both vendors for these state mandated services.	Yes	N/A
MIS	Gemni Software	Computer Software Support	Assessor, Tax Collector software – current provider.	Yes	06/30/25
MIS	Tyler Technologies	Financial Software Support	Annual support, upgrades, and hosting fee for Munis software; sole provider of existing software.	Yes	N/A
MIS	Granicus	Meeting management and web streaming platform	Under contract for the next two years	No	06/30/25
Public Works	CLA Engineers	Consulting Engineers	MS4 program requirements per RFQ selection in FY05 and subsequent TC bid waiver.	Yes	N/A
Public Works	Twin Cedars, Inc.; Freightliner of Hartford; and RJ's Diesel Repair, Inc	Truck/Heavy Equipment Service	These companies are specialized in heavy equipment repairs and familiar with the town's equipment	Yes	N/A
Public Works	Morton Salt, Inc	Treated Salt	Proprietary Ice-B-Gone blend used exclusively by the Town.	Yes	N/A
Public Works	BETA Group, Inc.	Consulting Engineer	Annual Pavement Management support and periodic comprehensive road inspection survey and reporting. Selected in 2010 to provide these services and has been authorized through formal bid waivers since.	No	N/A
Public Works	Frost Solutions	Road Surface Monitoring Stations	Permanently-installed proprietary road surface and weather monitoring stations for winter operations. Originally less than \$5,000 per year but now above.	No	N/A

Department	Vendor	Description	Reason	On List in Prior Year	Contract Term Date
Human Resources	Isolved Inc. (Timeforce)	Time & Attendance Software for payroll	General government time and attendance system. Selected after RFQ process. Need to continue with this system for consistency and efficiency.	Yes	N/A
Human Resources	InTime Services Inc.	Time & Attendance Software for payroll	Police and Dispatch time and attendance system. Designed for unique police scheduling requirements. Need to continue for consistency and efficiency.	Yes	N/A
Libraries	Libraries Online, Inc. (LION)	Regional Computer Network	Automated network at Library. Unique vendor used by many of the state's municipal libraries.	Yes	N/A
Debt Service	Munistat	Financial Services Advisor	Financial advisor for all bond and BAN issuances. Holds Town's debt records and history. Need to continue with them for consistency and institutional record keeping.	Yes	N/A
Parks & Recreation	Hinding Tennis LLC	Crack Repairs for Tennis and basketball courts	Installed our tennis/basketball courts and holds the patent for the RiteWay Crack Repair System specifically designed for the membrane of those courts, ensuring we do not void warranty.	Yes	N/A
Administrator of Emergency Services	Yale New Haven Healthcare	Firefighter physicals	Only area provider capable of supporting appointment based physicals	No	N/A
Ledyard Fire Company and Gales Ferry Fire Company	Firematic Supply Company Inc.	Hurst Extrication Tools & Morning Pride Turnout Gear	Sole authorized vendor and repair shop for Hurst jaws of life and for PPE for both fire companies.	Yes	N/A
Ledyard Fire Company and Gales Ferry Fire Company	MES - Shipman's Fire Equipment Co.	Scott Airpak Breathing Apparatus	Sole authorized vendor.	Yes	N/A
Ledyard Fire Company and Gales Ferry Fire Company	Bulldog Fire Apparatus Inc.	Fire Apparatus Repair and Maintenance	Specialized in fire apparatus repairs and familiar with the town's equipment. Long standing history of quality work. Close proximity (Bozrah, CT) helpful when towing is required.	Yes	N/A
Ledyard Fire Company and Gales Ferry Fire Company	ESO Solutions Inc.	Record Keeping and Reporting Software	Specialized software for fire and emergency services. Utilized for incident tracking, record keeping and required state reporting.	Yes	N/A
Police	MHQ Municipal Vehicles, Putnam Ford, Whaling City Ford or dealership with lowest price	Police Cruisers	Providers of police cruisers.	Yes	N/A
Police	CentralSquare (Tritech Software Systems)	CAD System	Sole provider for existing CAD system.	Yes	N/A
Police	Communications Plus	Police Base Station & Radio Service and Installation	Sole provider of base station radios.	Yes	N/A
Police	Motorola Solutions (Watchguard Video)	In-Car Video System and Body Worn Cameras	For purchase and maintenance of system. State approved and priority vendor for maintenance of the system.	Yes	N/A

Moved by Councilor Saums, seconded by Councilor Ingalls

Discussion: Councilor Saums provided some background noting that in accordance with Ordinance #200-001 entitled "An Ordinance for Purchasing" the purchasing thresholds were as follows: (1) For purchases of goods or services between \$5,000 - \$14,999 the Town shall solicit a minimum of three quotes; and (2) For purchases over \$15,000, a minimum of three (3) proposals are required through a competitive bid process.

Councilor Saums explained that annually the Town Council reviews and approves a "Standing Bid Waiver List" for unique vendors, lowest possible prices obtainable, sole vendors, and fewer than three bidder situations, noting that the Town's Purchasing Ordinance requires them to request competitive bids for items in excess of \$15,000. He stated the town would solicit bids for the Auditing Firm (Annual Audit Report) at the end of the contract.

Councilor Saums stated the Finance Committee reviewed the Standing Bid Waiver List that was presented for the upcoming fiscal year (23/24) stating that they were comfortable with the vendors listed, noting that it would be disruptive to change some of the providers on the List.

VOTE:

7 - 0 Approved and so declared

RESULT: APPROVED 7 - 0

MOVER: Bill Saums, Town Councilor SECONDER Andra Ingalls, Town Councilor

AYES: Dombrowski, Ingalls, McGrattan, Paul, Rodriguez, Ryan, Saums

EXCUSED: Irwin, Marshall

7. MOTION to set a Fiscal Year 2023/2024 a Real Estate and Personal Property Mil Rate of 34.56 and a Motor Vehicle Mil Rate of 32.46.

Moved by Councilor Saums, seconded by Councilor Ryan

Discussion: Councilor Saums stated at the May 16, 2023 Referendum the townspeople approved a Fiscal Year 2023/2024 Budget in the amount of: \$64,540,940 (GG \$28,632,572; and BOE \$35,908,368) which represented a 0.75 mil increase over the current year. He stated the 34.56 Mil Rate was as presented during the Annual Town Meeting Budget Presentation to the townspeople.

Councilor Saums went on to explain beginning with the Fiscal Year 2022/2023 the State implemented a Car Tax Cap. He stated in accordance with State Statute 12-71e (a)(3) the Car Tax Cap has been set at 32.46 mills; and he explained the State would provide funding to the Municipalities whose Mil Rate exceed 32.4 mils to offset loss of car taxes to the Municipalities due to the state's cap.

VOTE:

7 - 0 Approved and so declared

RESULT: APPROVED 7 - 0

MOVER: Bill Saums, Town Councilor SECONDER Tim Ryan, Town Councilor

AYES: Dombrowski, Ingalls, McGrattan, Paul, Rodriguez, Ryan, Saums

EXCUSED: Irwin, Marshall

# Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee

8. MOTION to recommend the Town approve to transfer/convey the following town-owned properties to the Avalonia Land Conservancy to remain open to the public for passive recreation and to be protected in perpetuity under the Conservancy's care, contingent upon the Planning & Zoning Commission's 8-24 Review:

334 Colonel Ledyard Highway (Vol. 604 Pg 763)
 538R Colonel Ledyard Highway (Vol. 99 Pg 139)
 3.32+/- Acres

Avalonia Land Conservancy will pay for all conveyances and fees regarding the transfer of property.

In addition, set a Hybrid (In-Person & Video Conference) Public Hearing date on September 13, 2023 at 6:15 p.m. to be held in the Council Chambers, 741 Colonel Ledyard Highway, to receive comments and recommendations regarding the transfer/conveyance of the following town owned properties to the Avalonia Land Conservancy to remain open to the public for passive recreation and to be protected in perpetuity under the Conservancy's care; in accordance with CGS 07-163e:

(1) 334 Colonel Ledyard Highway (Vol. 604 Pg 763) 29,752 +/-SF (2) 538R Colonel Ledyard Highway (Vol. 99 Pg 139) 3.32 +/- Acres

Avalonia Land Conservancy will pay for all conveyances and fees regarding the transfer of property.

Also, set a Hybrid (In-Person & Video Conference) Special Town Meeting on September 13, 2023 at 6:30 p.m. to be held in the Council Chambers, 741 Colonel Ledyard Highway, to consider, discuss and vote upon the following:

"Shall the Town of Ledyard transfer/convey the following town owned properties to the Avalonia Land Conservancy to remain open to the public for passive recreation and to be protected in perpetuity under the Conservancy's care:

- (1) 334 Colonel Ledyard Highway (Vol. 604 Pg 763) 29,752 +/-SF
- (2) 538R Colonel Ledyard Highway (Vol. 99 Pg 139) 3.32 +/- Acres

Avalonia Land Conservancy will pay for all conveyances and fees regarding the transfer of property?.

Moved by Councilor Paul, seconded by Councilor Rodriguez

Discussion: Councilor Paul deferred to Mayor Allyn, III, to provide the background regarding the conveyance of these two properties.

Mayor Allyn provided an overview of the conveyance of the two town-owned properties to Avalonia Land Conservancy, noting that these two parcels would provide access to the Founders Preserve (approximate 96.52 +/- acres) property, which the townspeople approved to convey to Avalonia at the October 28, 2020 Special Town Meeting.

334 Colonel Ledyard Highway: Mayor Allyn stated this has been a blighted property for many years. He stated as he has reported during previous Town Council Meetings, (January 25, 2023; March 8, 2023; April 12, 2023; April 26, 2023; May 24, 2023) the last time the town placed a Blight Lien (4<sup>th</sup> blight lien) on the property owner offered the town the deed in lieu of foreclosure, because he did not want to pay the lien. Mayor Allyn stated the town has since acquired the property and was in the process of obtaining a Demolition Permit for the condemned house. He stated the structure had 36 inches of asbestos in the roofing mastic which would be removed. He noted today the town received from Ledge Light Health District the Permit to Abandon the Well, which would involve filling the well with gravel. He stated the town would remove the structure from the property and then convey it to Avalonia Land Conservancy. He stated this 29,752 +/- strip of land would provide frontage and suitable public access to the open space Founders Preserve (approximate 96.52 +/- acres) property.

Mayor Allyn went on to note that he read the Land Use/Planning/Public Works Committee's June 5, 2023 meeting minutes and he stated that he was scratching his head on many of the comments made by Land Use Director, Juliet Hodge regarding the GIS Mapping System versus the Map. He stated as nice as they were to have on-line, the GIS Maps were not the gospel. He stated Avalonia Land Conservancy hired Surveyor Eric Seitz, who was conducting an A2 Survey of the property, which was the highest quality survey available. He stated Mr. Seitz was nearly 90% done with his work, noting that a small jog was made to allow for the correct side-yard setback to account for a small two-car garage that was associated with a town-owned parcel located at 332 Colonel Ledyard Highway. He stated that he would be stunned if the work required could not be completed in time to meet the September 13, 2023 timeline to hold the Public Hearing in accordance with CGS 7-143e and the Special Town Meeting in accordance with Chapter VII, Section 9 of the Town Charter.

Mayor Allyn continued by explaining that Avalonia Land Conservancy has indicated that they would gravel this area to provide a parking lot that would accommodate about 8-10 cars and provide good access to the open space Founders Preserve Property.

538R Colonel Ledyard Highway: Mayor Allyn stated this parcel was comprised of two-flag lots. He stated around 2015 several lots were created on the north side of the property for the Outback Stables Subdivision on Colonel Ledyard Highway, which included an open space parcel to meet the Subdivision Requirements. He stated the 3.32 +/- acre parcel (538 Colonel Ledyard Highway) was located behind the two flag lots and was landlocked. He stated Avalonia Land Conservancy Vice-President Dennis Main contacted him and informed him that they would be acquiring, and have since done so, land from The Nature Conservancy. He

stated that Mr. Main explained that 535R Colonel Ledyard Highway would be beneficial to Avalonia Land Conservancy because it was on a high side of a large swamp. He stated this parcel would allow people, who were accessing the open space, to walk on the higher, dry side of the swamp. He stated this property would be contiguous to land that Avalonia Land Conservancy recently acquired, and therefore, it would be a good parcel to convey to them. He addressed Land Use Director Juliet Hodge's comment regarding the ownership of the property, noting that Ms. Hodge may not have seen the paperwork in which Avalonia Land Conservancy recorded the deed for the property they received from The Nature Conservancy in Town Hall on May 22, 2023. He stated the map that he included in LF 23-1717 on the Granicus Meeting Portal showed that the parcel did not connect to anything that the town had, but that it did connect to property Avalonia Land Conservancy owned. He stated Avalonia Land Conservancy has shown that they were great stewards of open space properties.

Chairman Dombrowski stated Conservation Commission Chairman Michael Marelli has been talking about the Conservation Commission taking on the administrative control of 538R Colonel Ledyard Highway. However, he stated that conveying the property to Avalonia Land Conservancy was a better approach.

Chairman Dombrowski noted the conveyance of these two parcels were contingent upon the Planning & Zoning Commission conducting an 8-24 Review and he asked Administrative Assistant Roxanne Maher to forward a request to the Planning & Zoning Commission to conduct an 8-24 Review.

VOTE:

7 - 0 Approved and so declared

RESULT: APPROVED 7 - 0

Gary Paul, Town Councilor MOVER:

SECONDER S. Naomi Rodriguez, Town Councilor

Dombrowski, Ingalls, McGrattan, Paul, Rodriguez, Ryan, Saums AYES:

EXCUSED: Irwin, Marshall

#### General Discussion

9. Town Council's Summer Meeting Schedule.

> Chairman Dombrowski stated historically the Town Council has cancelled one meeting in July and one meeting in August. The Town Council discussed their availability/summer vacation plans.

By consensus the Town Council agreed to cancel the following regular meetings:

- July 12, 2023
- August 9, 2023
- 10. Discuss Work Session Items as time permits. – None.

#### XV. **ADJOURNMENT**

Councilor Rodriguez, moved to adjourn, seconded by Councilor Paul VOTE: 7 - 0 Approved and so declared. The meeting adjourned at 7:52 p.m.

> Transcribed by Roxanne M. Maher Administrative Assistant to the Town Council

I, Kevin J. Dombrowski, Chairman of the Ledyard Town Council, hereby certify that the above and foregoing is a true and correct copy of the minutes of the Regular Town Council Meeting held on June 14, 2023.

Kevin J. Dombrowski, Chairman